20-Ghost Club Limited

Minutes of a Committee Meeting held between 10.15 and 13.00 on Wednesday 21 October 2015 (Trafalgar Day) at Thurgarton Priory, Nottingham Road, Thurgarton, Notts NG14 7GR
Present








Sir John Stuttard (Chairman)

Ashley Carmichael

Roland Duce

Brian Fidler (Treasurer)
Philip Hall

Rosemary Jeffreys

Nick Naismith

Brian Palmer

Apologies were received from Ken Forbes (Company Secretary), Tim Forrest (Vice President), Michael Lyndon-Stanford, Nigel Hughes, Strone Macpherson, John Redmill and Graham Tyson.
Minutes

1. The minutes of the previous Committee meeting held on 22 June 2015 were approved.
Appointment of new director

2. The Committee approved the appointment of Philip Hall to the Committee as a director of the Company. Philip agreed to complete the necessary form and send it to Ken Forbes (the Company Secretary) for filing with Companies House – Action: Philip Hall
3. The Committee also approved that Philip Hall should have bank signing rights, for cheques and bank transfers, in addition to those enjoyed by the Treasurer, Brian Fidler, for all the Company’s banks – Action: Brian Fidler.

4. The Committee further approved that Philip Hall should be proposed at the AGM in February as the next Treasurer, in succession to Brian Fidler who will be retiring as Treasurer at the AGM – Action: Ken Forbes
Treasurer’s report
5. The Treasurer tabled a report showing bank balances and the financial results of tours and events. It was noted that the Company is in good financial health and the Treasurer was congratulated.
6. The Treasurer noted that it was probable that there would be a surplus for 2015.
7. The Treasurer agreed to prepare, with Philip Hall, a budget for 2016, for presentation to the next Committee meeting – Action: Brian Fidler
8. It was agreed that flyers for 2015/16 subscription renewals and mileage records (for the mileage awards) should be printed and sent to members with the forthcoming issue of News & Record – Action: Brian Fidler

Company Secretarial matters
9. In the absence of Ken Forbes, who was on a tour in South Africa, John Stuttard reported that the Australian Chapter would be reorganising its legal structure and the Company Secretary looked forward to hearing more in due course.
10. John Stuttard also reported the correspondence from and with a Mr Maurice de Montfalcon about an early Rolls-Royce chassis which Mr Montfalcon contended had been wrongly classified. This gentleman had threatened to sue the Club, among other clubs, because the car had been incorrectly classified in the Club’s records. Michael Lyndon-Stanford had been consulted in dealing with this matter. When it was pointed out to Mr Montfalcon that the Club did not authentic the dates or origins of vehicles and the car in question was not owned by a Club member, Mr Montfalcon appeared to withdraw his threat. Nothing further had been heard from him. Philip Hall agreed to enquire if Mr Montfalcon had been in contact with the RREC – Action: Philip Hall (Subsequent enquiry showed that he had not contacted the RREC about this matter)
Membership matters
11. Graham Tyson, who sent his apologies, had circulated a paper on membership matters showing that the Club’s membership was increasing, with a wide range of cars.

12. There was a discussion as to whether one eligible individual, Eric de Turkheim, proposed by Roland Duce, should be admitted as a member of the Club. It was unanimously agreed that he should be admitted provided Tim Forrest, who did not know Eric de Turkheim personally and who had previously expressed reservations, based on Internet reports, about seconding him, agreed with the Committee’s decision – Action: Roland Duce (Tim has subsequently confirmed his agreement)
DVLA – New approach to registering cars which have experienced major modifications

13. There was a discussion on the difficulties which some car owners are facing as a result of changes being made by the DVLA in registering vehicles which have undergone major modifications, for example new bodies or new engines. These changes have arisen as a result of the DVLA’s interpretation of EU legislation. Following discussions with and disclosures by the Bugatti Owners some Bugatti owners have been approached by the DVLA to disclose information about modifications. In some instances, the DVLA has sought to register or re-register cars as the date in which major modifications were made which has created serious issues in terms of compliance with safety legislation in operation at the time of modification rather than original build. It was suggested that the DVLA did not really understand the nature of old cars; for example in the 1920’s it was quite common for replacement bodies or engines to be incorporated onto or into older chassis. 

14. Philip Hall referred to discussions which had taken place between the FBHVC and the DVLA and there was lack of clarity as to the likely outcome of objections to the DVLA’s position. He would discuss this further with the Chairman of the RREC and put him in contact with the 20-Ghost Club (see post meeting discussions, below) – Action: Philip Hall
15. It was agreed that, until this matter is resolved, members’ interests would be best served by the Club not disclosing information about the coachbuilder of cars in flyers for tours or in News & Record. The word “replica” would similarly not be used. Information about members’ cars has been given to the 20-Ghost Club in confidence and this must be respected. If individuals wish to contact the DVLA about their cars, this is a matter for them, but the Club should not do so.
16. It was further agreed that Roland Duce and Brian Fidler would prepare a briefing paper on this subject for the Chairman and that they would seek to ascertain the views of other old car clubs, prior to a possible meeting between the Chairman and the Minister responsible for the DVLA – Action: Roland Duce and Brian Fidler 
17.  It was further agreed that it might be appropriate to include an article on this subject in the next issue of News & Record based on the above briefing note – Action: Rosemary Jeffreys

18. John Stuttard agreed to be briefed and plan a meeting with the Minister as appropriate (since the meeting, it was learned that Tim Forrest had been studying the legislation and the interpretation of it by DVLA. Tim has advised that he has been assisting Malcolm Tucker, a member who has been encountering difficulties with the DVLA. In view of Tim’s experience and knowledge, it has been agreed that Tim will receive a briefing from Roland Duce and Brian Fidler and then contact Philip Hall to prepare a position paper, prior to a possible meeting with the Minister, involving the Chairman and perhaps even the Honorary President) – Action: Tim Forrest, Philip Hall & John Stuttard
News & Record

19. Rosemary Jeffreys reported that the next issue of News & Record would be published within the coming fortnight. It was reported that a note had been included about the Service of Thanksgiving to be held at noon on 20 January 2016 at St Margaret’s Church, Westminster Abbey, for the life of Lord Montagu, who was an honorary member of the Club. 
20. It was suggested that extra (spare) copies should be printed of News & Record, which should be retained by the Membership Secretary (note: after the meeting it was agreed by the Chairman that a further 20 copies should be printed to be sent to Australia for Australian members who either are not on e-mail or who like to keep back copies of News & Record) – Action: Rosemary Jeffreys
21. It was agreed that Subscription Renewal Forms for 2016 and Mileage Forms would be printed and circulated with the current issue – Action: Rosemary Jeffreys & Brian Fidler
22. Concerns were expressed about the quality of the pdfs of News & Record posted on the Club’s website and Rosemary agreed to discuss this with Parchments, the printers – Action: Rosemary Jeffreys
Communications – Website & Database
23. Ashley Carmichael reported on his discussions with members of the Committee and with Mindworks regarding the development of a web based system to replace the aging FileMaker system. John Stuttard referred to concerns expressed by some members of the Committee, including the Company Secretary, about the Club developing its own bespoke system rather than using tried and tested systems used by other car clubs. 
24. A paper prepared by Nigel Hughes was considered by the Committee and the following was agreed:
· The present number of data fields in FileMaker could be reduced when specifying the new web based system

· All names and addresses should be retained in FileMaker and transferred to the new system, pending the review of Data Protection Act considerations, referred to below

· The desire of Nigel Hughes to retire at the next AGM (in February 2016) was noted, with regret and thanks for his work for the Club over many years. John Stuttard reported that Nigel had said that he was anxious to ensure a smooth transition of data to the new web based system before he left the Committee

25. Ashley advised the Committee that he, the Chairman, the Treasurer and the Database Manager would be visiting Mindworks on 24 November to determine whether Mindworks was able to develop a suitable replacement system having regard to the administrative needs of the Club. The Committee gave approval to the four mentioned to make decisions on behalf of the Committee, without further prior agreement – Action: Ashley Carmichael, John Stuttard, Brian Fidler, Nigel Hughes  

Implications of the Data Protection Act
26. John Stuttard reported that the above discussions had raised a number of questions in relation to compliance with the Data Protection Act. The Committee agreed that it was important to retain historical data on cars and their ownership as this was part of the history of each individual Rolls-Royce car. Questions included:

· Is the Club entitled to retain information about members and their cars after members have left the Club (either through resignation or death)?

· How may the Club use such information and, indeed, information about existing members’ cars?

· If, as had been suggested, the Club gave or shared historical information about members’ cars with the Sir Henry Royce Memorial Foundation, which had been established to look after information about Rolls-Royce (and Bentley) cars, how could this be achieved within the provisions of the Data Protection Act 
· If the SHRMF were given, or given access to, this data, how could such information then be used by the SHRMF

27. Philip Hall referred to an e-mail he had received from the RREC’s legal adviser (Celia Fitzhugh) on this subject. It was agreed that Rosemary Jeffreys would look into the above and discuss this with Celia Fitzhugh and Philip Hall before preparing a paper of recommendations for the Committee – Action: Rosemary Jeffreys 

Australian Chapter AGM and Financial Report

28. John Stuttard distributed a copy of the papers he had received from the Australian Chapter in respect of the above.
Award of trophies

29. John Stuttard reported on his communications with John Kennedy about the award of trophies. The Committee decided, unanimously, that it did not wish to change the decision that it made at its meeting on 22 April 2014, recorded in the minutes as follows:

Annual award of Club trophies

Following e-mail correspondence with Susie Forrest (the Club’s Trophy Master), it was agreed that “except in exceptional circumstances, at the discretion of the Committee, a trophy will not be awarded more than three times to the same person”

John Stuttard agreed to communicate this to John Kennedy – Action: John Stuttard
30. The Committee then proceeded to decide who should be given the awards for 2015, subject to confirming with Susie Forrest that none had received the award three (or more) times:
· Harding Rolls....Notable performance – John Redmill
· Stanley Sears...Individual meritorious service – Brian Fidler
· Dymock Maunsel....Best driver at driving tests – Anthony Armitage
· Fergusson Wood....Under 35 years – Not awarded this year. Next year, the age will be increased to 40 years. The Club’s rules will need to be changed – Action: Ken Forbes 
· Fergusson Wood...Photographic – John Kennedy
· Phoenix...Restoration – Malcolm Tucker
· Harry Watson...Engineering accomplishment – Mike Evans
· Brian Wootton...Assistance to others on rallies – Not awarded this year
31. The Committee also noted the trophies awarded at the Annual Concours, as follows:
· Fred and Joan Watson Large HP....Tim Forrest  2154  Reg R-1487

· Messervey Small HP...Peter Vacher GKS15  Reg YM-1093

· Ladies Choice....Graham Tyson  97AE  Reg CE-454
Events in 2016 

32. The following events were discussed and agreed for 2016:
· Friday 26 February – AGM and Annual Dinner at Armourers’ Hall in the City of London, hopefully with guest speaker, eg Torsten Muller-Otvos CEO of Rolls-Royce Motors  – John Stuttard
· Friday 26 February to Wednesday 9 March – National Tour of Tasmania, Australia – Andrew & Marg Bayley (aobayley@bigpond.net.au)

· Saturday 23 April - Spring Lunch at Armsworth Park House – Strone Macpherson
· Thursday 5 May – Morning Visit (10.30 for 11.00) to the Hunt House to view the Foundation’s and the 20-Ghost Club’s records, followed by lunch – John Stuttard & Philip Hall
· Friday 6 (evening) to Monday 9 May – Irish Georgian (Bodmin, Cornwall) – John Redmill

· Tuesday 17 to Monday 30 May – A spoked tour of West & South West France, with a shorter mini-tour of the Loire and Normandy – Tim Forrest and John Stuttard
· Sunday 5 June (at 18.00) – a Mozart Concert at Thurgarton Priory, followed by a car tour on the Monday – Action: Roland Duce
· Sunday 3 July – Driving Tests, Concours & Picnic at Sandhurst – Graham Tyson

· Early October – A short tour of North Wales, with a possible stop for lunch en route at Loton Park, near Shrewsbury – Ashley Carmichael & Anthony Armitage
Events in 2017
33. The following events were discussed for 2017:

· Starting 10 June - A two week tour of the Iberian Peninsula from Santander, finishing in Lisbon with a Ro-Ro back to the UK from Setubal, a short distance south of Lisbon – Action: Ken Forbes
· End of May/Early June - A visit to the Hay on Wye Festival?

· 10 September to 1 October – a three week “International Tour of South Eastern Australia”, proposed by Peter Crauford. Roland Duce agreed to advise potential entrants on shipping arrangements from the UK to Australia and to obtain quotes. He offered to act as the contact in the UK for the Australian Chapter in pursuing this tour – Action: Roland Duce

· September – a short tour in the Cotswolds – Action: Brian Palmer
Events in 2018

34. The following events were discussed and agreed for 2018:

· Late April – A short visit to the Champagne region to buy champagne – Action: Rosemary Jeffreys

· June – “The Glories of the Prussian Empire” - A tour of Poland and Eastern Germany (Gdansk, Warsaw, Krakow, the Tatra and Sudeten Mountains, Dresden, Potsdam and Berlin) to commemorate the glories of the Prussian Empire which ended a centenary earlier in 1918 – Action: Roland Duce & John Stuttard
Events in 2019

35. The following events were discussed and agreed for 2019
· May/June? – “Between the Woods and the Water” - A journey from Vienna to Istanbul, via Slovakia (Bratislava), Romania (Transylvania, Bucharest), Bulgaria and Turkey – Action: John Stuttard
· September - A tour of Scotland – Action: Ashley Carmichael (with Chris Broom-Smith?)
Strategy Review 
36. It was noted that matters agreed at the Strategy Review meeting in February had been actioned, with a survey for small HP owners to be undertaken in the next six months – Action: Rosemary Jeffreys
Dates of the Next Meetings

37. The next two meetings will take place as follows:

· Saturday 9 January 2016 – at 10.00 for 10.30 at Guildables, Guildables Lane, Crockham Hill, Kent TN8 6QU – Action: Nick Naismith
· Thursday 5 May 2016 – at 14.00 (following morning visit and lunch for all Club members) at The Hunt House, Paulerspury, Northamptonshire NN12 7NA – Action: John Stuttard & Philip Hall

Thanks

38. The Committee expressed its appreciation to Roland Duce and Kimberly Hughson for hosting the meeting at Thurgarton Priory and for the lunch afterwards.
